HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 12, 2019 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

MINUTES
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
 
Regular Session – August 27, 2019


Regular Session – September 10, 2019


Regular Session – September 24, 2019

AFFIRMED WARRANTS, COMMITMENTS & BILLS
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for  payment of the following warrants, commitments and bills:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 37
	$ 389,342.91

	Vendor Warrant
	# 38
	$   73,089.88

	Withholding Warrant
	# 39
	$ 133,445.45

	Vendor Warrant
	# 40
	$   71,516.77

	Ambulance Commitment

from 10/14/19 – 10/20/19
	for
	$   31,483.00

	Ambulance Commitment

from 10/21/19 – 10/27/19
	for
	$   34,529.07

	Harry B. Harding & son, Inc.
	for
	$     1,894.00

	Atty. Lawrence Mayo
	for
	$     2,496.88

	Michael C. Gilman, Esquire
	for
	$     2,377.00


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved for payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 41
	$ 389,290.81

	School Warrant
	# 42
	$ 472,892.29

	Vendor Warrant
	# 43
	$   69,049.20

	Ambulance Commitment

from 10/28/19 – 11/3/19
	for
	$   47,832.55

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 11
	$     5,160.00
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APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (service/Town Hall)…………………..................

ENGIE Resources (service/Town Hall)………………………...

MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (WC audit).…………...
RELX Inc. DBA LexisNexis (MA law books)…………………
	$    436.46
$    455.99
$ 1,668.00
$      70.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Recycling Abatement Request
Moved Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to deny the request for an abatement for Bill #1734 based on the fact that the property can be occupied at any time.
Recycling Abatement Request
Moved Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to abate the request for an abatement for Bill #1351 based on the fact that the house has been razed and the office has received confirmation from the Building Department that an occupancy permit has not been issued.  

Board of Health Vacancy
Steve MacFaun was the only applicant who has attended BOH meetings.  Seelig has set up an agenda appointment for December 10th  at 7:45 p.m. or the Board of Health and the Board of Selectmen to hold a joint meeting, for the Board of Selectmen to interview him, and then for the two Boards to hold a joint vote on filling the vacancy.
Planning Board Vacancy
Alan Dias, Timothy Fabroski and David Mascio have submitted talent bank forms indicating their interest in serving on the Planning Board.  The Planning Board has or will interview all three candidates.  Seelig will set up an agenda appointment for all three candidates to be interviewed with the Board of Selectmen on December 10th starting at 8 p.m. then have the agenda include the joint vote of the Planning Board and the Board of Selectmen for that evening.
Council on Aging Director Recruitment Status
The position has been advertised in the usual locations along with the MA Councils on Aging web site.  The deadline for applications is this Friday, November 15th.  

· all applications scanned and sent to members of the Screening Committee
· November 19th & November 20th the Screening Committee meets at 5 p.m. (Library on the 19th and Town Hall on the 20th) to review resumes and decide which candidates to interviewed.
· November 25th & November 26th – Screening Committee holds interviews at the Council on Aging.
· November 26th – Screening Committee makes recommendations to the Board of Selectmen for second round interviews;
· December 2nd & December 3rd or December 4th – Board of Selectmen holds final round interviews
· December 10th – Likely date for Board of Selectmen’s hiring decision.
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At this point, eight applicants from the first attempt have indicated an interest in re-applying for the position.  This includes one person interviewed by the Screening Committee.  An additional five candidates have applied.

Two Requests for Ambulance abatement – Financial Hardship 
The Board of Selectmen has received two requests for ambulance abatements due to financial hardship.  While the Board does abate ambulance bills en masse upon the recommendation of the Fire Department, the Board does not have a procedure or criteria to abate bills on an individual basis on the basis of income and/or assets.  Seelig recommends that the Board does not abate these bills and notify the individuals why and to indicate that the bills might be included in a group of bills that the Fire Department recommends be abated once the Fire Department has concluded its collection activities.  The individuals should also be told that they remain eligible for emergency services no matter what the status is of their previous bills.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted not abate the two ambulance abatement requests until there is a recommendation from the fire Department and that a letter be sent to both individuals explaining the process.  
Bridge Inspection Report – Palmer Mill Brook/Hayward Street
The MassDOT has sent the Town its latest inspection report for this bridge which is in poor condition and should be repaired as quickly as possible.  The Highway Surveyor has been notified.  The challenge is that he is devoting money to the Pine Street bridge now and the cost for that work, not including engineering, will be about $1.2 million.  There is money available for Pine Street although it will mean that some road paving projects will be delayed.  He may have to restrict access on the bridge via jersey barriers as he did on Pine Street.
Bequest for Library
The Estate of Sally C. Simons has a bequest for the Holmes Public Library for $32,000 for general purposes including computer services for elderly people.  The Library and the Town Accountant have been notified.  The funds should be sent later this year.  
Rufus – Dog Hearing Final Status
The Court decided, along with a number of other stipulations, to ban Rufus from Halifax.  The Court did state that “violation of any of these orders shall constitute grounds for the Court to schedule civil contempt proceedings”.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Continuation of Revocation Hearing – Twin Lakes Liquors

The property has been sold and all taxes owed have been paid.  Seelig is recommending that the Board conclude the hearing and not revoke the license.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to conclude the revocation hearing for Twin Lakes Liquors and not revoke the Alcoholic Beverage License.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Four Daughters
The company provided an official notice that they are no longer interested in purchasing the property on River Street and will not be pursuing any licenses, etc., in Halifax.  This terminates the Host Community Agreement.
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Curtin Oil – Flammable Storage
Seelig thinks Curtin Oil will, in the near future, apply for an amended fuel storage license.  As the current license was approved in a process that included a public hearing and notification to abutters, the request for the change will follow this procedure.  
This protects both the rights of the abutters and Curtin Oil as if the correct procedure was not followed, someone could challenge the granting of the license.
Aldana Road Land Swap
· DCAMM is working on the language for the Article 97 legislation
· Fisheries and Wildlife has sent a draft agreement, that has been forwarded to Attorney Mayo, for the sale of the parcels from the Town to the Commonwealth.
· Plymouth County Commissioners will hold the required public hearing on November 14th for the sale of their interest to the Town.
Legislation for Bert Gaynor
Senate Bill 2393, incorporating the request by the Town to allow Robert Gaynor to serve as a special police officer has been filed.  The bill has been sent to the Committee on Public Service.  A hearing has yet to be scheduled.
Vehicle for Civilian Use
This has been discussed before - the possibility of having a vehicle (a surplus vehicle from another department) available for use by staff at Town Hall.  Seelig has sent a note out to the departments and the Assessors’ Office is interested.  The idea is to reduce the liability for employees who, up to now, have had to use their own vehicles on Town business.  If their vehicle is damaged, some costs, depending on insurance and the event itself, may be covered.  However, in some cases, this does not occur and there are always deductibles.  Does the Board wish to meet with the Assessors about this and work out some type of procedure/policy?  The board is going to hold this over to November 26th when Millias will be present. 
Commuter Rail Communities Coalition

The Coalition is asking for support to submit a list of funding options to the Legislature as the Legislature is looking at bills for revenue sources for the MBTA, etc.  Seelig has not heard anything about this therefore he is not going to pursue it.  

Amanda Estates
The ZBA, by a vote of 3 “yes”, 2 “no” (4 “yes” votes needed) rejected the request of Amanda’s Estates for a special permit for the proposed multi-family development.  The decision letter is being drafted and will have to be filed by next Monday.  Site plan review with the Planning Board continues and will resume on November 21st at the Planning Board meeting.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Continuation of Revocation Haring – Davis Automotive

Ms. Davis is up to date on her payment plan.  Seelig recommends continuing the hearing to January 14, 2020 at 7:45 p.m. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to continue the revocation hearing for Davis Automotive to January 14, 2020 at 7:45 p.m. 
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
ISO Rating

ISO develops ratings for communities about their fire protection capabilities that are then used by insurance companies.  ISO completed its most recent survey and moved the rating for Halifax from “4” to “3”.  The Fire Chief credits these results to staffing changes and the community’s commitment to keep up a well-maintained fleet of apparatus and equipment along with the betterment of the dispatch capabilities due to the ROCC and the work done by the Water Department in maintaining the hydrant system.  The change in the rating should help, by some factor, the rates paid by property owners in Halifax for insurance.
Cybersecurity Grant
The Town has been selected to participate in the program that will include cybersecurity training and assessment and simulation tools available to all employees.  Congrats to Cesar Calouro on obtaining the grant.
Housing Authority Vacancy
Marguerite Pujalte has filed a talent bank form indicating her interest in serving.  Seelig has forwarded this information to John McKeown at the Housing Authority.  A joint meeting of the remaining members along with the Board of Selectmen is needed to “elect” her to fill one of the vacancies.
Dog Bites Dog 

This incident occurred on October 31st on Colby Drive where one dog attacked another dog.  The owner of the injured dog is not requesting a hearing.  Chief Chaves added that the owner of the dog who did the attacking was going to pay the vet bills.  The Board was satisfied with the outcome and decided that a hearing was not needed.   
111F – Officer Patrick Donnelly

Moved by Garron and seconded Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to place Patrol Officer Patrick Donnelly on 111F status for medical bills only for an injury that occurred on October 4, 2017.  
Injury Report – Officer Lyczynski
This is not a 111F claim as no medical bills or loss of time was incurred just a memo from Chief Chaves to put in his Lyczynski’s personnel file.  
Plymouth County Advisory Board Meeting 

Executive Board will be meeting on December 5th at 6 p.m. and regular meeting will follow at 7 p.m. 
Monponsett Pond Study for Flow Conditions 
DEP has provided a waiver to the City of Brockton for various stipulations in the more recent Administrative Consent order do the City can study flow conditions in Monponsett.  This would allow the City to change how/when it could divert to Silver Lake and to allow/prevent flow downstream from the dam.  DEP will be notified at least five (5) days before any of this work.  There is no provision for notifying the Towns of Halifax and Hanson.  Seelig would like to send a letter requesting that DEP change its stipulations so that, along with DEP, the Towns are also notified of the work and of the information given to DEP.
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Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig send a letter requesting that DEP change its stipulations so that, along with DEP, Halifax and Hanson are also notified of the work and of the information given to DEP.

Garron also would like a letter sent to the Mayor of Brockton. 
Comcast Internet Essentials
Comcast does offer a low-cost ($9.95 per month per tax) program called “Internet Essentials”.  Seelig has given the information to the Veterans’ Agent, the CoA and the Housing Authority in case they have clients who might be eligible (income/government assistance) for the program.  Andrews asked that he forward the information to the Library also.  
Pope’s Tavern Roof

Is in decay per a report from Scott Materna.  The Capital Planning Committee has been notified.  A room has been blocked off.  An engineer/architect will be needed before the Town can go out to bid.
Public Service Announcement for Volunteers 

The Finance Committee is on board for doing a PSA with the Board of Selectmen to try and encourage more residents to volunteer to serve on boards and committees.  This will take place on November 18th before the Finance Committee meets.  Seelig asked is anyone was available to do this.   
Ambulance Abatement 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for October 2019 in the amount of $75,872.75.

Patrol Officer Grievance – MOA Settlement
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to sign the Memorandum of Agreement settlement between the Town of Halifax and the Halifax Association of Police Patrolmen.  
Acceptance of Bow Street Parcel
After Town Meeting, Town Counsel reviewed the deed history of the property and because two estates would have to be probated and the result has to be that Paula Long, who asked the Town to accept the parcel, would be the sole owner.  Attorney Mayo feels that the lowest cost option for everyone is for the property to go into tax title.  That would avoid Ms. Long (or the Town) from paying legal expenses to get the estates probated.  Tax title/foreclosure would be less expensive and Ms. Long would not have to pay for this occur.  Seelig will contact Ms. Long.
Talent Bank Form from Drew McGlincy

The office has received a talent bank form from the above individual expressing interest to serve on the Finance Committee.  Seelig has forwarded it to FinCom. 
Pasture Lane
Pasture Lane is one of the streets that the Planning Board kept a parcel from being developed in order to ensure that the infrastructure would be completed.  That did not work this time and the residents are fed up and want the Planning Board/the Town to do something.  The developer sold the undeveloped lot along with its obligations to another party and that party has failed to do anything.  Seelig recommends that Attorney Mayo get involved and see if he can get anything accomplished.
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Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to contact Attorney Mayo about this situation.  
GATRA / Bat Bus

Seelig’s colleague in Plympton, Liz Dennehy, contacted him about the possibility of Plympton and Halifax working with BAT on mini-bus service.  The Town previously looked at the possibility in the past without a level of interest from BAT or GATRA.  He can check with BAT again.  If this were to happen, BAT would receive the money that the Town sends to the MBTA and the Town would get service from BAT.  Garron said at that time we dd no have the population that is why they were turned down.  Seelig will contact Dennehy. 
OPEB Policy

The idea of the policy is that making a commitment, however informal, shows a degree of seriousness the actuaries like.  The Town would commit to:
1) Increasing its OPEB contribution by $5,000 per year

2) That once its retirement fund is fully funded, the difference between the payment necessary to maintain it at that level and the amount that was appropriated in the year just before that would be sent to the OPEB trust fund each year until it was fully funded.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously committed to #1 & #2 listed above.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Edward Broderick – appoint as Special Police Officer

Chief Chaves is recommending that Broderick be appointed as a Special Police Officer.  He has thirty-four years of experience and retired as chief in in 2018.  Chaves stated that he will be an asset to the town and a great resource for him.  Broderick said that he loves the environment and is grateful for the opportunity.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously appointed Edward Broderick as a Special Police Office, term to expire June 30, 2020. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Walmart Delivery Hours
The Selectmen’s Office has received an anonymous complaint concerning deliveries to Wal-Mart before 8 a.m. (the earliest hour allowed) on Monday, November 11, 2019.  The Town has previously informed Wal-Mart about the alleged violations of this stipulation in the Planning Board’s site plan approved.  The next step is to send a certified letter, which Seelig plans on sending later this week.  Garron said that he talked with the Manager a couple of times and he said that these are truck drivers who are parking out back and staying overnight.  Seelig said that the person said this was a delivery truck that backed up to the bay.  Seelig will ask Chief Chaves to ask his officers to go back there and observe not enforce.  
Explanation of Comcast Bill 
Since Comcast has declined to provide additional information about its billing practice, Seelig would like the Board to involve Section 13.1 (a. upon written request of the Issuing Authority, the Licensee shall promptly submit to the Town any information in such form and containing such information as may be reasonably requested by the Issuing Authority, which may be reasonably required to establish the Licensee’s compliance with its obligations pursuant to the Renewal License; 
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b. if the Licensee believes that the documentation requested by the issuing Authority involves proprietary information, then the Licensee shall submit the information to its counsel, who shall confer with the Town Counsel for a determination of the validity of the Licensee’s claim of a proprietary interest; c. the Licensee shall file reports in electronic format where and when possible) of Comcast’s License and see if that generates a response.
Zoning Articles
Meeting of interested parties will be November 19th at 7 p.m. in the Selectmen’s Meeting Room.  
Affirm Road Opening – 20 Fourth Avenue

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed approval of Permit #2019-42 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in & a 4’ x 10’ road cut trench to install new service at the above location.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Alexander Mazin - marijuana cultivation discussion 
Seelig began saying that Alex Mazin & Gregory Czarnowski came in several weeks ago to talk with the Board about an outdoor marijuana grow facility.  We had a Town Meeting where there were Articles presented, one of which would have allowed marijuana facilities in the commercial zone that was passed over, also another one was petition Article that would have gravely eliminated either all or almost all of the parcels in the industrial area from being allowed to have a marijuana facility.  Mazin wanted to come back to the Board and talk a little more about where we would want to go from here given that there seems to be different opinions.  He has submitted a Host Community Agreement and was forwarded to Town Counsel, Town Counsel viewed it very favorably but thinks there may be a couple of places that need to be tweaked to bring it into a better understanding based on the guidance from the Cannabis Control Commission.  If everybody would want to go forward, the next step would be to hold a public forum/hearing to get public input.
Mazin said he is here again to discuss an outdoor seasonal grow operation off of River Street, which is a 47-acre parcel.  What they did was looked at the Four Daughters Host Community Agreement and saw what they proposed and felt it was only right for them to propose exactly the same thing.  He is hoping that their proposal for the HCA would be very favorable to the community because what they are proposing is very scalable for the community, meaning operations is much easier and more financially achievable to what greenhouse operator or indoor cultivator could propose.  And the other side of what they are proposing is that there is not an impact to the community full-year because this is a seasonal business.  Also, they can produce tax revenues for the community within a shorter period of time than a indoor cultivation facility - a six-month business producing revenues that a whole-year business probably couldn’t do.  He took a look at the timelines and as previously discussed he was looking to roll out Phase I in 2020 but has changed it to 2021.  With regard to the fencing concerns that was brought up at their last meeting, he still would like to go for a variance to get the higher fence than six feet, not that he thinks that won’t be sufficient enough from a security basis.
Seelig that there is section in the General Laws about ‘spite’ fences where you cannot have a fence greater than six feet because in essence it could annoy one’s neighbors.  However, for security reasons and such, it’s perfectly admissible to have a fence that’s greater than six feet in height.  

Garron said that you can’t have a fence high enough to block sunlight or anything that might affect your neighbors’ property in a negative way.  
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Mazin stated that this property is away from everybody, so for the fence to be a nuisance is highly unlikely unless someone is trying to get on the property.  He knows there were concerns about plant theft and explained one of the beauties of an outdoor cultivation is there is only a two-week window where the plant has fruits to sort of take and so that creates a easy window to monitor – anything sooner than that would be valueless.  Not to mention that these are fairly large bushes that  could get up to eight feet tall, so it to be a little challenging for someone to get over a six-foot fence with an eight-foot tree, and even if they do that, they now have ruined the crop.  You are defeating the purpose and ruining the plant – one tree has limited amount of product.  He was not justifying the value of theft but said it is not as large of a concern as one may think.  He added that indoor facilities that have oil and postproduction products, which is a much more condensed, has a higher-value product.  

Garron said thief will involve our police department but he would be liable should this happen. He does not have an issue with a higher fence, but it is security that is his biggest concern.  He further said that he (Mazin) will have to go before the townspeople and convince them that it is going to be beneficial to the Town and that this will not bring unsavory characters, unwanted traffic or anything else that may detrimental to the Town.
Garron asked would trucks or anything of that nature going back and forth across the roads and Mazin said not that often.  Employees on daily basis  will be coming in and out, but in terms of large trucks, really only at the end for harvest to take everything away, and I think we would have an influx of trucks in the beginning, probably for a week or two in May, and then the last two weeks in October.  All they are looking for is an opportunity to present their case in front of the community because he does not want to be in a community where residents don’t want this because that would just mean headaches for him.  
Mazin further explained more about the plants and the security.  The moment the plant gets over six inches tall it is tag with unique ID tag, and every day that tag is scanned, and it monitors the plants this gives them the ability to track every plant and account for every one of them.
Mazin said the large influx would be towards the end of the harvest where we would take everything down, load it up and take it to our facility in Lakeville where we would process it.  They are having difficulty percolating the ground for septic so what they are thinking seeing as it is only a seasonal business, is port-a-potties for our employees and not taping into a septic system.  They are proposing a modern-day barn where they would store their tools and tractors and things like that.
Garron pointed out that the land on River Street floods and Mazin said they mapped out the flood plain and from a business perspective they are willing to take the risk of losing a crop.  They are proposing for start with a hundred thousand square feet and to do that correctly they need approval from the community and a Host Community Agreement.
Andrews heard from some of the residents that live down there who are not in favor of an outdoor facility, they weren’t necessarily in favor of an indoor facility either, but they felt more secure with that, so he thinks there will  be some residents at the public forum who will speak out about that.  
Mazin said that he will notify all of the abutters and he will address any of their concerns.  He understands they don’t want to live near a large marijuana field but if you look at what we’re proposing, we would leave boundaries, sort of distance ourselves from those residents to begin with.  We will have forty-seven acres of land so we can stay away from boundaries and we can grow away from them.  
We could work with the Planning Board to say look, this is the boundary, so we are 500 feet away from resident’s line, something to that nature.  We are very flexible; we have plenty of space – 47 acres and all we’re looking for is two.
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Garron asked Andrews if he was w prepared to make a decision on this or would you rather have Millias present.  Seelig said they did not have to make a decision tonight about approving the HCA as the next step would be having a public forum/hearing to get the input from the residents and then come back to you all, and you all can make a decision whether you want to move forward with a HCA.  
Mazin said you have six months to conduct your community outreach meeting before you submit it to the State.  He thinks what they are proposing is really good for the community and they will be utilizing a piece of land that really is not going to get utilized any other way.
Mazin said that he available December 3rd or 4th.  Seelig suggested having the public forum the on December 4th at 7 p.m. in the Great Hall, giving Mazin sufficient time to notify the abutters (at least 2 weeks).  
Mazin said that they will handle the public notification and thanked everybody for their time.
MEETING ADJOURNED
There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
